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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

Wednesday 4 July 2018
1.30pm – 4.20pm
MINUTES

(Unreserved)

	Chair
	Professor Anthony Forster, Vice-Chancellor



	Present
	Dr Magda Abou-Seada, Professor John Bartle, Dr Ilaria Boncori, Dr Karen Brennan, Professor Joan Busfield, Professor Andrew Canessa, Dr Nilufer Demirkan-Jones (left at break), Professor Madeline Eacott, Professor Lawrence Ezrow, Dr Matt ffytche, Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony, Dr Mark Frost, Zoe Garshong, Liam Gilbert, Dr Helge Gillmeister, Sherrie Green (left at break), Professor Emily Grundy, Ruairi Hipkin, Professor Karen Hulme, Professor Jo Jackson, Dr Timo Juetten, Professor Nancy Kula, Dr Elizabeth Kuti, Professor Andrew Le Sueur,  Professor Roderick Main, Professor Ian Maynard, Andrew McIntosh, Professor Philip Mullineaux, Richard Murphy, Ernest Nyarko, Professor Jules Pretty, Professor Christine Raines, Professor Sasha Roseneil, Professor Leon Rubin, Professor Monika Schmid, Vikki-Jo Scott, Dr Stevphen Shukaitis, Professor Martyna Sliwa, Richard Stock, Professor Graham Underwood, Professor Gianluigi Vernasca, Professor Antony Vickers, Edmund Walker, Cathy Walsh, Professor Geoff Wood, Professor Matthew Woollard

	
	

	Apologies
	Professor Edward Codling, Dr Nicolas Geeraert, Mahdi Ghuloom, Professor Berthold Lausen, Dr Antonio Marco, Professor Dominic Micklewright, Professor Peter Patrick, Professor Kate Rockett 

	
	

	Secretary
	Bryn Morris, Registrar and Secretary

	
	

	In attendance
	Hope Alexander, Tancrede Chartier, Claire Nixon (for item 5), Emma Hardy, Dr Jill Holliday, Jenny Gurung, Andrew Keeble, Susie Morgan, Rachel Odumosu, Vanessa Potter, Professor John Preston, Professor Alan St Clair Gibson, Professor Jackie Turton

	
	

	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor (VC) thanked those members of Senate for whom this was their last meeting, in particular Professor Sasha Roseneil.  On behalf of Senate, he expressed the University’s gratitude for her contribution to the University’s Senior Leadership Team, to Senate, and her leadership as Executive Dean of the Faculty of Social Sciences, and wished her well in her new role.
	153/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The VC presented recommendations to Senate on appointments to the role of Executive Dean for the Faculty of Social Sciences, the Executive Dean for the Faculty of Science and Health, and the Deputy Dean (PGRE) for the Faculty of Humanities.
	154/18

	
	

	Appointment of the Executive Dean for the Faculty of Social Sciences
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that following consideration by a Selection Committee appointed in accordance with Ordinance 8, the appointment of Professor Moya Lloyd as the Executive Dean for the Faculty of Social Sciences for the following period:
1/10/2018 – 31/7/2021
	155/18

	
	

	Appointment of the Executive Dean for the Faculty of Science and Health
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that following consideration by a Selection Committee appointed in accordance with Ordinance 8, the appointment of Professor Maria Fasli as the Executive Dean for the Faculty of Science and Health for the following period:
1/8/2019 – 31/7/2022
	156/18

	
	

	Appointment of the Deputy Dean (Postgraduate Research Education) for the Faculty of Humanities
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that following consideration by a Selection Committee appointed in accordance with Ordinance 8, the appointment of Professor David O’Mahony as the Deputy Dean (PGRE) for the Faculty of Humanities for the following period:
1/7/2018 – 31/7/2021
	157/18

	
	
	

	MINUTES (S/18/24)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 25 April 2018.
	158/18

	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES
	

	
	
	

	
	None
	159/18

	
	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Senate Noted and Approved
	
	160/18

	
	
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/18/25)
	

	
	

	Senate Noted and Approved
	
	161/18

	Amendment to Ordinance 13
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that Ordinance 13 be amended to remove the role of Dean of Health from the list of Co-opted Members as set out in Paper S/18/25 Appendix 1.
	162/18

	
	

	Amendment to Ordinance 25
	

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	subject to the approval of Council to establish the Edge Hotel School as a new Department of the University of Essex located in the Faculty of Humanities, to revise Ordinance 25 to include this new Department, as set out in Paper S/18/25 Appendix 2.  
	163/18

	
	

	Re-appointment of the Head of Department of Economics
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 9, Professor Katharine Rockett be re-appointed as the Head of the Department of Economics, following a first term of 1/8/15 to 31/7/18, for the following period:

1/8/18 – 31/7/19
	164/18

	
	

	Appointment of the Head of Department of Economics
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that in accordance with Ordinance 9, Dr Luis Vasconcelos be appointed as the Head of the Department of Economics for the following period:

1/8/19 – 31/7/22
	165/18

	
	

	Appointment of the Dean Postgraduate Research and Education
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that following consideration by a Selection Committee appointed in accordance with Ordinance 8, Professor Sanja Bahun be appointed as the Dean Postgraduate Research and Education for the following period:

1/10/18 – 31/7/21
	166/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Oversight for the responsibilities and functions of Dean PGRE for the period 1st August to 30th September 2018 will be provided by the PVC Education.
	167/18

	
	

	Appointment of the Deputy Dean (Postgraduate Research Education) for the Faculty of Social Sciences
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that following consideration by a Selection Committee appointed in accordance with Ordinance 8, Professor Ismene Gizelis be appointed as the Deputy Dean (PGRE) Faculty of Social Sciences for the following period:

1/8/18 – 31/7/21
	168/18

	Appointment of the Deputy Dean (Postgraduate Research Education) for the Faculty of Science and Health
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that following consideration by a Selection Committee appointed in accordance with Ordinance 8, Dr Leanne Andrews be appointed as the Deputy Dean (PGRE) Faculty of Science and Health for the following period:

1/8/18 – 31/7/21
	169/18

	
	
	

	Changes to the Registration Regulations
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that revisions to the Registration Regulations as set out in Paper S/18/25 Appendix 3 are approved with effect from 2018-19.
	170/18

	
	

	Outcome of election of academic staff to Senate
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that the following member of academic staff was elected to serve as a member of Senate for the period 24/5/18 to 31/7/21:

Professor Peter Patrick
	171/18

	
	

	Outcome of Senate election to the membership of Council
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that the following members of Senate were elected to serve as members of Council for the period 1/8/18 to 31/7/21:

Dr Timo Juetten

Dr Ilaria Boncori
	172/18

	
	

	Approval of variations to the Undergraduate and Postgraduate Rules of Assessment 2017-18  
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that following a recommendation from the Chair of Education Committee, the Vice-Chancellor, as Chair of Senate, had approved a number of variations to the Rules of Assessment 2017-18 as set out in Paper S/18/25 and its appendices 4, 5, 6, and 7.
	173/18

	
	

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT AND ORAL BRIEFING (S/18/26)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written report to Senate.  
	174/18

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed 
	that the changes to the circulation of the Senate agenda and papers for 2018-19 extend to the staff of the Students’ Union.  
	175/18

	
	
	

	TEACHING EXCELLENCE AND STUDENT OUTCOMES FRAMEWORK: UPDATE (S/18/27)

	
	
	

	Received
	An update on the outcome of the Teaching Excellence and Student Outcomes Framework subject-level pilot and the preparation for future stages.
	176/18

	Senate Noted
	The outcome of the subject-level pilot and noted that the pilot drew on metrics that the University is already focusing on through its KPIs.  Senate considered how learning from participation in the pilot could inform continuing work to ensure that each student is able to achieve the best outcome regardless of their background.  The PVC Education confirmed that subject-level TEF metrics will be added to the Planning Information Portal so they can be used by departments at their annual education away day in the autumn term to identify key challenges and set priority areas for action, and to identify areas of good practice for wider dissemination. Professional Services teams will be available to support departments with this work.  Senate noted in particular the importance of developing consistency in our education provision across all departments.  Colleagues who were involved in participating in the pilot were thanked for their contribution.
It was confirmed that a second round of subject-level TEF pilots will take place in 2018-19, with the first official subject-level TEF scheduled in 2019-20, and so a continued focus will be necessary to ensure that departments are well positioned when the methodology is decided.
	177/18
178/18

	
	
	

	REF 2021 UPDATE: STAFF AND OUTPUTS (S/18/28)

	
	
	

	Received
	A proposal for management of REF 2021 outputs per FTE, in response to the new guidance announced by HEFCE (now Research England) in November 2017, based on a comprehensive assessment of individual and Unit of Assessment (UoA) preparedness.
	179/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted

	The background and the results of the analysis of REF 2021 outputs per UoA and the assumptions on which this analysis was based.  

Senate welcomed the proposal and noted it would have a number of benefits: allowing the University to take advantage from the excellent progress we have already made in preparing for REF 2021; creating opportunities to focus on the delivery of 4* papers; and alongside other benefits, creating additional headroom to further develop impact case studies.  
Senate noted that the proposed change carried some risk in relation to those UoAs who had not yet met the target number of outputs required. However, the PVC Research reported on a number of mitigating actions to provide support to individual members of staff and an annual monitoring exercise would play a key role in ensuring these UoAs were on track to ensure the risk was manageable.  

Senate noted the range of support that will continue to be provided to staff who appear not to be on track and found the use of Performance Improvement Plans helpful.  It was confirmed that the aim was to ensure that all staff are able to meet the requirements and ongoing issues of performance will continue to be managed within the University’s policies and procedures.
There was some discussion of the role that the interim REF deadline had played in preparing for REF 2021, with the University well placed to draw on this learning in how we manage future REF exercises.    

Subject to Council approval, all staff on ASER and ASR contracts would receive a letter confirming the change.  Thanks were given to all staff for their work on developing these outputs, and to those staff involved in assessing outputs and undertaking the subsequent analysis.
	180/18
181/18

182/18

183/18

184/18

185/18

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that all full time academic ASER staff and ASR staff on Grades 9-11 with no mitigating circumstances produce a minimum of 3 x 3* outputs by 31 July 2020, instead of the previous 4 x 3* outputs.
	186/18

	
	

	DOCTORAL AWARDS/STAFF FTE: CURRENT SITUATION AND PREDICTED NUMBERS IN PREPARATION FOR REF2021(S/18/29)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper presenting the predicted values of the Doctoral Awards/Staff FTE ratio through to the REF2021 census date, by department, according to three scenarios: ‘conservative’, ‘realistic’ and ‘optimistic’.
	187/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The over-arching aims of the report were to present a number of recommendations to ensure that each of our PGR students receives an excellent education, and to present data to Senate that will form part of the REF 2021 submission. 

Whilst the data were based on formulae used for the REF, in some departments it was noted that ASE staff supervise PhD students and the value of the University’s approach to its KPIs takes account of both REF eligible and all staff.
Senate discussed the data on completion rates and the importance of ensuring that through our supervisors, we are supporting our students to a successful and timely completion.  

Senate discussed the data presented on Awards/Staff FTE, that that this metric was an important indicator of a vibrant research environment and that each UoA would consider these metrics in a way that is appropriate for their subject.  It was reported that the decrease in Awards/Staff FTE since REF 2014 was as a result of the significant increase in staff numbers and that this metric was expected to increase as we approach the REF2021 census date.
Senate welcomed the proposed modifications to processes associated with the PGR examination.  In relation to item 6, it was clarified that the viva would still take place within three months of thesis submission. 
	188/18
189/18

190/18

191/18

192/18

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	that the Dean PGRE would review and clarify the data presented in relation to the School of Health and Social Care and the School of Sport, Rehabilitation and Exercise Sciences.
	193/18

	Senate Agreed
	that it would be valuable to gather learning from departments who had either demonstrated consistently good performance in completion rates or who had managed to achieve a step change in performance, and to ask the Dean PGRE to provide a summary of this learning for the Deputy Deans (PGRE) to share with Heads of Department and other key role holders in departments.
	194/18

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	that the Dean PGRE would arrange to write to each supervisor with a list of their current supervisees, to draw attention to the recommendations in this paper and their role in ensuring that, for each of their students, the right support is in place to enable timely and successful completion.
	195/18

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that subject to an amendment to modification 6 to clarify that the viva would still take place within three months of thesis submission,   modifications to current PGR examination-related processes be approved as set out in Paper S/18/29, appendix 4.
	196/18

	
	
	

	A REPORT ON THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PGR TRAJECTORY REVIEW AT THE UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX 2017-18 (S/18/30)
	

	
	

	Received
	A final report on the implementation of the PGR Trajectory Review 2017-18.
	197/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The range of activities being undertaken to improve PGR provision and enhance the PGR student experience, with a particular focus on recruitment, student funding and studentships, welcome, supervision and progress monitoring, training and support, examination, and employability.  In considering the recommendations, Senate noted the importance to students of ensuring timely and successful completion whilst at the same time being able to respond to the individual circumstances of each student.  A progress and implementation update on Supervisor Training will be provided to Senate in October 2018.  Senate welcomed the progress that had been made and thanks were given to the Dean PGRE and the team for their work.
	198/18

	
	

	Senate Approved
	· Regulation 4.5 of the University’s Principal Regulations for Research Degrees be amended as set out in Paper S/18/30.

· Current terminology used to describe the ‘minimum period’ of study for PGR courses be changed to a ‘standard period’ and that this period be three years (full-time) and six years (part-time).
· Current terminology used to describe a ‘completion year’ be changed to ‘completion period’ and that the completion period is extended on a term by term basis for up to three terms in total.

· Amendments to the Principal Regulations for Research Degrees (as set out in Paper S/18/30 Appendix A) for implementation for students admitted from October 2018, and related updates in the Code of Practice for Research Degrees and Code of Practice for Professional Doctorates.

· The final thesis submission deadline for all PGR courses be set as four weeks ahead of the end of the maximum permitted registration period allowed, within the third term of the ‘completion period’ (i.e. four academic years for PhDs, three academic years for MPhils and two academic years for Masters by dissertation students). To be implemented for students admitted from October 2018.
	199/18
200/18

201/18

202/18

203/18

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	that any proposed administrative actions associated with these recommendations will be reviewed to ensure they are proportionate and manageable. 
	204/18

	
	

	UPDATE ON DIRECTION OF TRAVEL FOR UNIVERSITY STRATEGY 2019-25: EMERGING THEMES FOR EDUCATION AND RESEARCH (S/18/31)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	An update on the direction of travel for our University Strategy 2019-25  
	205/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The wide range of consultation events, the themes for education and research that had emerged from the consultation process, and the work that had been undertaken with the Students’ Union.  

The DVC Designate noted the importance of ensuring that the Strategic Plan sets the right direction of travel for the University to frame and provide a context for the detailed work that will follow in the Education and Research Strategies.  

Senate discussed the concept of a transformative education; welcomed the focus on the University’s relationship with communities beyond the academy and how this might be enhanced across our three campuses.
All staff are encouraged to continue to contact Professor Fox O’Mahony with ideas and feedback.  
	206/18
207/18

208/18

209/18

	
	
	

	ESTABLISHING THE EDGE HOTEL SCHOOL AS A DEPARTMENT OF THE UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX (S/18/32)



	Received
	A report proposing that the Edge Hotel School (EHS) becomes a department of the University.
	210/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The background and context to the proposal and that the aims of proposal are to sustain and develop the School’s highly innovative course offer, develop new and more traditional provision to appeal to a wider range of student groups, and open up new recruitment markets. 
In considering the areas that would need to be satisfied to enable the EHS to be a University department, Senate was satisfied that the commitment to develop a research component would be appropriately paced to manage any associated risks; and that the School would be fully embedded within the formal structures of the University and operating within standard University practices. It was noted that the University had a very positive relationship with the Edge Foundation that was highly valued and that this would continue following EHS becoming a department of the University.
Senate discussed the proposed location of the School in the Faculty of Humanities, noting that the Faculty’s experience in developing innovative educational practice would be beneficial, but also noting the disciplinary connections to departments in the Faculty of Science and Health and the Faculty of Social Sciences. It was agreed that the interdisciplinary nature of the School should be made explicit from the outset and that the work already in progress to build cross-faculty support for emerging new areas of research should continue.  
[Secretary’s note:  this report was written and presented by Bryn Morris, Registrar and Secretary who holds the position of one of the Directors of the Edge Hotel School Limited.]
	211/18
212/18

213/18



	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	on the basis set out in the proposal considered by Senate, that the Edge Hotel School should become a department of the University, with the transfer to be effected as soon as possible after approval from Council.
	214/18

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that subject to the Edge Hotel School becoming a department of the University, in accordance with Ordinance 9, Andrew Boer be appointed as the Head of Department of the Edge Hotel School from the date of transfer to 31/7/21.
	215/18

	
	
	

	SUPPORTING STUDENT SUCCESS THROUGH LEARNER ANALYTICS PROJECT UPDATE AND ETHICAL USE OF DATA POLICY (S/18/33)

	
	
	

	Received
	An update on the progress with development of the Learner Analytics project and the planned approach to phases three and four, and a proposed new Ethical Use of Data Policy.
	216/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The level of engagement during Phase 2, that positive feedback had been received, and that the potential for the further use and development of the system is widely acknowledged.  Senate considered a number of benefits that had already been realised which included (i) the opportunity to consider a broader pattern of engagement that does not just rely on attendance, (ii) the ability to develop more targeted and personalised interventions and to do so at a much earlier stage than is currently possible, and (iii) to pick up themes that can be addressed on an institution-wide basis.  

Senate noted that Phase 3 during 2018-19 will consist of a further rollout of use and development of the Learner Engagement Activity Portal (LEAP) system beyond the pilot departments.  All departments will be able to opt into using the LEAP system and support will be provided as appropriate to each department’s plan ahead of a requirement to make use of LEAP’s full functionality from 2019-20.  
Use will also be extended to PGR students and LEAP will replace 
MyTutor as notetaking system in all departments and for all students with effect from 2018-19.  
It was reported that a full review of the University’s Progress Procedures will take place during 2018-19, informed by the LEAP developments, with a view to new procedures being considered and approved by Senate ahead of 2019-20.  It was noted that departments using the system to support implementation of the progress procedures would also benefit from greater efficiencies in being able to address engagement issues as they arise and before they escalate, and not having to wait for specified check-points.   
It was reported that a research project was also planned to review the data and consider patterns of both non-engagement and success, to help shape further work.

Senate expressed its support for the project and thanks were given to the team for their work.  Senate also welcomed the planned review of the progress procedures.    Questions were asked about the operation of the LEAP system which will be referred to the team to respond.
Senate noted the development of the proposed Ethical Use of Data Policy for Learner Analytics built on the agreed principles approved by Senate in July 2017.  Senate members asked a number of questions about data sharing which it was explained were covered by the Policy.  It was confirmed that separate guidance on who has access can be developed.
	217/18
218/18

219/18

220/18

221/18

222/18

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	the Ethical Use of Data Policy as set out in Paper S/18/33, Appendix 3.
	223/18

	
	
	

	REPORT FROM THE RULES OF ASSESSMENT TASK AND FINISH GROUP (S/18/34)

	
	
	

	Received
	A report containing recommendations for changes to the Undergraduate and Postgraduate Taught Rules of Assessment and an update on progress with implementing the changes approved by Senate in April 2018 and on rewriting the undergraduate rules of assessment.
	224/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Task and Finish Group will continue to meet in 2018-19 to take forward the work on rewriting the Undergraduate Rules of Assessment and it will also consider the rules of assessment for the study abroad year and/or term, zero-credit modules, trailing credits, the rules of assessment for Graduate Diplomas and Certificates, reviewing the rules of assessment for Certificate in Education and for Initial Teacher Education Awards, and rewriting the Postgraduate Rules of Assessment.
	225/18

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	For the Undergraduate Rules of Assessment:
· That repeat years (full time or part time), offered with immediate effect from 2017-18, should be for uncapped marks.

· That with effect from 2018-19, a change be made to the rules of assessment to enable Boards of Examiners to offer a part-time repeat year for more than 60 credits at any point in the assessment cycle  (as set out in Paper S/18/34 Appendix B).

· That with effect from 2018-19, a change be made to the rules of assessment to incorporate reference to the maximum period (as set out in Paper S/18/34 Appendix C).

· That with effect from 2018-19, the section on award classification in the rules of assessment for the Foundation Degree and for the Diploma of Higher Education be amended as set out in Paper S/18/34 Appendix E.  

· That the use of the term ‘stage’ be retained in the rules of assessment for Initial Teacher Education Awards.

· That with effect from 2018-19 a change be made to the rules of assessment to remove the use of percentages throughout the undergraduate rules.

· That with effect from 2018-19 a change be made to the rules of assessment to replace ‘s/he’ with ‘they’ throughout the undergraduate rules.
For Postgraduate Taught Rules of Assessment

· That with effect from 2018-19, students with a condoned mark, who nonetheless reach the criteria for a Merit or Distinction, should be eligible for that award.  The only criterion should be achieving an overall weighted arithmetic average of 60% or 70% respectively.  

· That with effect from 2018-19, students who have not met the requirements to pass and are eligible for reassessment and/or condonement should have the opportunity to undertake reassessment across the summer and/or wait until the final board when the dissertation outcome is known.

· That in light of the changes approved by Senate at its April 2018 meeting and subject to approval of the changes being recommended in this report, the Rules of Assessment for Full-time Taught Masters Degrees, as set out in Paper S/18/34 Appendix F, be approved with effect from 2018-19.

· That, as appropriate, the changes set out in Paper S/18/34 Appendix F, be applied to the rules of assessment for the following awards with effect from 2018-19:

· Integrated Masters

· Postgraduate Diploma

· Postgraduate Certificate

· Graduate Diploma

· Graduate Certificate

· Initial Teacher Education Awards

· Essex Pathways Pre-sessional Pathways Programmes

· That the new Rules of Assessment for Part-time Masters Degrees, as set out in Paper S/18/34 Appendix G, be approved with effect from 2018-19
	226/18

227/18

228/18

229/18

230/18

231/18

232/18

233/18

234/18

235/18

236/18

237/18



	
	
	

	FINANCE UPDATE (verbal update)

	
	
	

	Received
	An update from Andrew Keeble (Director of Finance) regarding the University’s financial position.
	238/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The indicative outturn for AY 2017-18, and for AY 2018-19, additional investment in academic and professional services staff posts to further maintain and improve the University’s SSR target, improve the student experience, and build numbers of ASER and ASR posts in advance of REF 2021.  
	239/18

	
	
	

	RECRUITMENT AND ADMISSIONS SUMMARY REPORT (S/18/35)

	
	
	

	Received
	An update on the undergraduate and postgraduate admissions position for 2018 entry.
	240/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The current admissions position and the activities put in place to support this year’s recruitment cycle.  Senate also noted some key dates in relation to the 2018-19 recruitment cycle.
	241/18

	
	
	

	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX STUDENT NUMBERS DURING STRATEGIC PLAN PERIOD (2012-13 TO 2018-19) (S/18/36)

	
	
	

	Received
	A report on the changes in student numbers over this Strategic Plan period.
	242/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The growth in student numbers at the headline level and the changes in student numbers at departmental level during the current strategic planning period, together with future planned growth based on currently approved METs.  
	243/18

	
	
	

	PROPOSED 2018-19 ACTION PLANS

EDUCATION ACTION PLAN (S/18/37)

	
	
	

	Received
	The proposed Education Action Plan for 2018-19 setting out the actions that will be taken forward as strategic priorities in 2018-19 to support implementation of the University’s Strategic Plan 2013-19.
	244/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The proposed Education Action Plan 2018-19 builds on the foundations established through the implementation of the current year’s action plan, takes forward a range of existing and new activities and projects, aims to both consolidate improvements and maintain momentum as we continue to strive to provide a truly transformational education for our students as measured by a number of performance indicators, and seeks to ensure the pace of change is manageable.  The Education Action Plan will ensure that we are prioritising actions and deploying resource so that we can be confident that we are on track to continue to deliver the objectives set out in our Education Strategy.
	245/18

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	the proposed Education Action Plan as set out in paper S/18/37
	246/18

	
	
	

	RESEARCH ACTION PLAN (S/18/38)

	
	
	

	Received
	The proposed Research Action Plan for 2018-19 setting out the actions that will be taken forward as strategic priorities in 2018-19 to support implementation of the University’s Strategic Plan 2013-19.
	247/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Research Action Plan for the coming year aims to both consolidate previous improvements and maintain momentum as we continue to strive to achieve excellence in research as measured by a number of performance indicators. It seeks to ensure that the pace of change is manageable, and whilst the specific actions are to be delivered by the end of July 2019, they are part of the much longer term research strategy and preparation for REF2021.
	248/18

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	the proposed Research Action Plan as set out in paper S/18/39.
	249/18

	
	
	

	FINAL ASSURANCE REPORTS 2017-18 RESEARCH AND EDUCATION ACTION PLANS (S/18/39)

	
	
	

	Received
	Final reports on the progress made against the Research and Education Action Plans 2017-18.
	250/18

	
	
	

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES
	

	
	
	

	EDUCATION COMMITTEE (S/18/40)
	

	
	
	

	
	Proposed Education Action Plan 2018-19
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	the Education Action Plan 2018-19, as set out in S/18/37
	251/18

	
	
	

	
	Rules of Assessment Task and Finish Group
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the changes to the undergraduate and postgraduate taught rules of assessment be approved as set out in S/18/34
	252/18

	
	
	

	
	Task and Finish Group on the Operation of Exam Boards
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	· that the changes to the Assessment Policies covering the Guidelines for UG and PGT Pre-Board meetings as set out in Paper S/18/40 Appendix A be approved with effect from 2018-19.

· subject to a successful trial, from 2018-19, departments should use the centrally-provided exam board statistical report at their pre-boards and share the report with their external examiners, except where a department has its own statistical report which has been approved for the purpose by the relevant Deputy Dean (Education).

· that the changes to the Assessment Policies covering Marks Scaling be approved as set out in Paper S/18/40 Appendix B with effect from 2018-19.

· that all departmental extenuating circumstances claims should be dealt with under a single framework with a departmental Extenuating Circumstances Committee, as set out in Paper S/18/40 Appendix C, with effect from 2018-19.

· that a new Extenuating Circumstances Policy be created, based on the current section on extenuating circumstances in the Assessment Policies, with the amendments as set out in Paper S/18/40 Appendix D, with effect from 2018-19.

· that the following be added to the Extenuating Circumstances Policy:

‘Appeal against the decision of an Extenuating Circumstances Committee

‘Where an Extenuating Circumstances Committee rejects a student’s claim the following are the only legitimate grounds of appeal:

· Further information of which the Extenuating Circumstances Committee was unaware and of which the student could not reasonably have been expected to inform the Committee in advance, of such a nature as to cause reasonable doubt as to whether the result might have been different had they not occurred

· Procedural irregularity in the conduct of the Extenuating Circumstances Committee (including alleged administrative error) of such a nature as to cause reasonable doubt as to whether the outcome might have been different had they not occurred.

‘The Chair of the Extenuating Circumstances Committee will refer to the Committee any appeal that meets the stated criteria. The Extenuating Circumstances Committee will decide whether the appeal is well founded and what if any action to take. 

‘If the Committee dismisses the appeal or if the student is dissatisfied with any other decision taken by the Committee they may be able to appeal under the Progress and Appeals Procedures for Taught Programmes of Study once their end-of-year results have been published. ‘

· That the Guidance for Students on Documentary Evidence and the table of acceptable evidence as set out in Paper S/18/40 appendices E and F be published as part of the guidance to students and departments with effect from 2018-19. 

· that the University introduces a policy that allows students to self-certificate as part of the extenuating circumstances policy, with effect from 2018-19, as set out in Paper S/18/40.

· That the revisions to the Exam Deferral process be approved as set out in Paper S/18/40 Appendix G with effect from 2018-19.
	253/18
254/18

255/18

256/18

257/18

258/18

259/18

260/18

261/18

	
	
	

	
	Academic Offences Review Group
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	· that the Academic Offences Procedure be amended to make an explicit mention of the University’s right to use plagiarism detection facilities and services, with effect from 2018-19 (see Paper S/18/40 Appendix H, Section A3).

· that training be provided for new staff and ‘refresher training’ for existing staff on Academic Offences procedures and the University’s detection methods for contract cheating. 

· that student-friendly guidelines, written in plain English, be produced to accompany the Academic Offences Procedures.

· that a procedure for individuals who wish to report suspected academic offences be added to the Academic Offences Procedures, with effect from 2018-19 (see Paper S/18/40 Appendix H Sections B1 and B2). 

· that the Academic Offences Procedure be amended to cover the grounds for any further appeal following the formal conclusion of the appeals procedure, with effect from 2018-19 (see Paper S/18/40 Appendix H, Section E10)

· that, with immediate effect, the University will not attempt to block access from the University network to websites identified as essay mills.
	262/18
263/18

264/18

265/18

266/18

267/18

	
	
	

	
	Student Staff Liaison Committee Task and Finish Group
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the changes to the Student Staff Liaison Committee section of the Student Representatives Policy be approved with effect from 2018-19, as set out in Paper S/18/40 Appendix I.
	268/18

	
	
	

	
	Enabling International PGR Degree Partnerships
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	· that the University establishes mechanisms and frameworks to enable the following three types of International PGR Partnerships only: Visiting PhD students; Co-supervision arrangements leading to an Essex Award; and Joint Doctoral Programmes.

· that the Principal Regulations for Research Degrees and the Policy on Dual and Joint Research Awards are amended to reflect the arrangements underpinning International PGR Partnerships, and that rules and regulations relating to joint awards are agreed as part of the Due Diligence and Institutional Approval process, rather than the standard University Regulations being applied (see Paper S/18/40 Appendix J).

· that the approval process outlined in Appendix K is approved for the establishment of International PGR Partnerships at the University of Essex.
	269/18
270/18

271/18

	
	
	

	
	PGR Trajectory: Update
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the recommendations in the PGR Trajectory Review 2017-18, as set out in S/18/30, be approved.
	272/18

	
	
	

	
	Inclusivity Lead role
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that subject to the amendments set out below, the new Inclusivity Lead role be introduced across the University with effect from October 2018 (as set out in Paper S/18/40 Appendix L). 
· that references to the term ‘post’ in the role descriptor be clarified by replacing them with the the term ‘role’.
· that Heads of Department should be encouraged to consider how they would recruit to allocate the responsibilities set out in this role to a named individual(s) prior to October 2018, harmonising the role these responsibilities, where appropriate, with existing Athena Swan leads and working groups.
	273/18

	
	
	

	
	Institutional Review of the Tavistock and Portman NHS Trust
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved


	that the Tavistock and Portman NHS Foundation Trust be re-approved as a partner institution of the University of Essex for a period of five years from September 2018.
	274/18

	
	
	

	
	Student Representatives Policy
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the revised Student Representatives Policy in Paper S/18/40 Appendix M be introduced with effect from 2018-19.
	275/18

	
	
	

	
	Proposed changes to Rules of Assessment
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Education Committee has committed to undertake a review of attendance requirements as exceptionally permitted with the rules of assessment for specific courses during 2018-19.
	276/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that a change had been approved by Chair’s action to the recommended change to the Rules for Computer Science and Electronic Engineering non-accredited routes as follows:
That with effect from the June exam boards taking place in 2017/18, introduce the opportunity for students on 3-year courses and students on integrated masters courses to transfer to a non-accredited degree route should they fail to meet the requirements of the accredited degree in Stage 1 but satisfy the Rules of Assessment for the non-accredited degree.  For students on four year courses, introduce this opportunity for stages 1 and 2. 
	277/18

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that with the exception of the change set out in minute 277/18, the changes to the Rules of Assessment and progression requirements and to the Postgraduate Research Rules be approved as set out in Paper S/18/40 Appendix N. 
	278/18

	
	
	

	
	Proposed changes to the Progress and Appeals Procedures
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	· that amendments to the Progress and Appeals Procedures for Taught Programmes of Study be approved with effect from 2018-19 as set out in Paper S/18/40 Appendix O.

· that amendments to the Guidance on Steps in the Progress Procedures be approved with effect from 2018-19 as set out in Paper S/18/40 Appendix P.
	279/18
280/18

	
	
	

	
	Proposed changes to Procedures: Revisions to Complaints, Conduct, Fitness to Practice and PGR Appeals procedures
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	A wider review of Student Conduct procedures will take place during 2018-19 which will include consideration of suggested changes to the level of fines the Proctor can impose.
	281/18

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	the revisions to the Conduct Procedures (Appendix R), subject to a withdrawal of the proposed changes in respect of fines to the Student Conduct Procedures, paragraph 46.f, and the Residents’ Conduct Procedures, paragraph 37.vi. 
	282/18

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	the following revisions to procedures with effect from 2018-19, as set out in Paper S/18/40:
· Student Concerns and Complaints Procedure (Appendix Q)

· Fitness to Practise Procedures (Appendix S)

· Progress and Appeals Procedures for Research Degrees (Appendix T)
	283/18

	
	
	

	
	Late Submission Policy
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that a change to the Late Submission Policy be approved with effect from 2018-19 as set out in Paper S/18/40.
	284/18

	
	
	

	
	Student Drug and Alcohol Policy
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	That the Student Drug and Alcohol Policy, set out in Paper S/18/40 Appendix U, be approved.
	285/18

	
	
	

	
	Policy on Children and Young People in the Albert Sloman Library
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved

	That the Policy on Children and Young People in the Albert Sloman Library, as set out in Paper S/18/40 Appendix V, be approved with effect from October 2018.
	286/18

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	That the General Regulation 7.14 be amended as follows:

7.14
For reasons of safety, when children under the age of 12 need to be brought into University buildings, it is required that the children must be closely supervised at all times. The University will require any children who are not so supervised to be removed from the building. Under no circumstances will children under the age of 12 be permitted in workshops and science department laboratories. The University accepts no liability for injury or harm to children.

Visitors between the age of 12 and 17 years will be permitted to enter University buildings, other than the Library, provided that they are in a supervised group. No parties or receptions for such groups will be permitted unless the room booked exits directly onto a square
	287/18

	
	
	

	
	Revisions to Admissions Policies
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	To approve changes to Admissions Policies for the 2019-20 admissions cycle as set out in Paper S/18/40 Appendix W (Undergraduate) and Appendix X (Postgraduate).
	288/18

	
	
	

	
	Membership and terms of reference of Committees of Education Committee
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the membership and terms of reference for the Committees of Education Committee, for 2018-19, be approved as set out in S/18/44.
	289/18

	
	
	

	RESEARCH COMMITTEE (S/18/41)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	The report from Research Committee.
	290/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The work of Research Committee, that its review of existing Centres and Institutes would be brought to the October 2018 meeting of Senate, and that Research Committee had approved the revised University Research Data Management Policy.
	291/18

	
	
	

	ACADEMIC STAFFING COMMITTEE (S/18/42)

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Academic Staffing Committee decisions relating to permanency and promotion of academic staff set out in paper S/18/42.
	292/18

	
	
	

	HONORARY DEGREES AND HONORARY FELLOWSHIPS COMMITTEE (S/18/43)



	Recommended to Council
	that the nominations for the award of Honorary Degrees be approved and recommended to Council, as set out in paper S/18/43.
	293/18

	
	
	

	MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE OF THE COMMITTEES OF SENATE 2018-19 (S/18/44)

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	the membership and terms of reference of the Committees of Senate as set out in paper S/18/44.
	292/18

	
	
	


Emma Hardy

Director of Academic Services

4 July 2018
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